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Good morning, my name is Chelsea Goldinger, and I am the Government Relations Manager at               

The Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual & Transgender Community Center, commonly referred to as The             

Center, located in the West Village.  

 

New York City’s LGBTQ community formed The Center in 1983 in response to the HIV/AIDS               

epidemic, ensuring a place for LGBTQ people to access the information, care, and support they               

were not receiving elsewhere. Today, The Center has become the largest LGBTQ community             

center on the East Coast, where we host over 400 community group meetings each month and                

welcome over 6,000 individuals each week. We are proud to offer services to New Yorkers               

across the 5 boroughs, ensuring that all LGBTQ New Yorkers can call The Center home. The                

Center has a solid track record of working for and with the community to increase access to a                  

diverse range of high-quality services and resources, including our services for LGBTQ            

immigrants, substance use recovery programming for adults and youth, economic justice           

initiatives, and our youth leadership and engagement programs.  

 

The Center supports both Intro 1234 and T2018-3256 and is especially appreciative to Council              

Members Levine and Deutsch for their leadership on an issue of great concern to our               

community. As discussed below, given the grave impacts of hate crimes, especially on the              

already vulnerable LGBTQ community, we would welcome the opportunity to partner on this             

work with the Council to best serve the interests and needs of the community.  

 

Last week, the Federal Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR) Program released their annual Hate             

Crime Statistics report. According to this report, the number of hate crime incidents reported              

to the FBI nationwide increased about 17% in 2017 compared to the previous year. The               

percentage of hate crimes motivated by sexual orientation bias remained relatively constant            

from the prior year, with a slight decline: from 16.9% or reported crimes in 2016, to 15.9% in                  

2017. Likewise, the percentage of hate crimes motivated by gender-identity bias remained            

relatively constant: from 1.8% in 2016 to 1.7% in 2017. While the percentage of total hate                
1

crimes motivated by sexual orientation bias may have declined, the total number of sexual              

orientation-motivated crimes actually went up: from 1,218 offenses in 2016, to 1,303 offenses             

in 2017, and that motivated by gender-identity remained constant This data therefore            
2

indicates the slight decline in percentage is likely linked to the overall significant increase in               

hate crimes reported nationwide, and not tied to any type of positive change in behavior.  

 

In addition, this report only accounts for hate crimes reported to the FBI; historically, when               

targeted communities are directly surveyed, the number of crimes is much higher. In fact,              

when the US Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS) surveyed community members from 2007 to              

2011 to determine a more accurate measure of hate crimes, they found that the total number                

1 FBI Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR) Program, ​2017 Hate Crime Statistics ​(November 2018), 
https://ucr.fbi.gov/hate-crime/2016/topic-pages/incidentsandoffenses.. 
2  FBI Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR) Program, ​2016 Hate Crime Statistics ​(November 2017), 
https://ucr.fbi.gov/hate-crime/2016/topic-pages/incidentsandoffenses. 

 



 
of hate crimes annually was 260,000, compared to FBI’s alarmingly small estimate of             

6,000-10,000 crimes each year. Given that LGBTQ individuals are disproportionately isolated           
3

and vulnerable compared to their cisgender and heterosexual counterparts, they are less likely             

to report these crimes to government officials, and the corresponding FBI hate crime data              

likely undercounts these crimes as a result.  

 

While we support the intent of both of these bills, The Center recommends the Council and the                 

Administration focus their outreach on those populations that are most targeted, especially            

LGBTQ individuals, and specifically transgender and gender-nonconforming individuals. In         

order to ensure adequate outreach to the LGBTQ community, the City must work with              

community groups to effectively reach these populations and gather the necessary information            

to train involved government agencies on how to work with the LGBTQ community. In addition,               

The Center recommends all trainings include pre- and post-training surveys to measure their             

effectiveness, so that we can ensure the designed goals are being met. 

 

In addition, The Center urges the City Council to push for more comprehensive data regarding               

hate crimes, so that we can better understand the root causes of these crimes. To do so we                  

recommend a comprehensive review of all hate crime-related intake forms to ensure they             

include sexual orientation and gender expression data, and that any related data is made              

available to the public. We also recommend surveying target populations directly to determine             

the frequency of hate crimes in New York City, including if the victim actually reported the hate                 

crime to a local authority, so that the City ensures use of the most up-to-date and accurate                 

information as is possible. Finally, given the challenges faced by LGBTQ victims of hate crimes               

when coming forward to traditional authorities, we encourage you to study new reporting             

methods and ways to ensure that the staff and resources connected to the myriad of social                

services and supports that a victim may avail themselves to is as LGBTQ inclusive and               

affirming.  

 

The Center welcome the opportunity to partner to help realize any of the above referenced               

recommendations. Thank you to the Committee for the opportunity to provide this testimony             

today on an issue of great importance city-wide. We look forward to working with you to                

ensure New York City’s future as a safe space for all New Yorkers. 

 

 

3  U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics, ​Hate Crime Victimization, 2003-2011, ​ by 
Nathan Sandholtz, Lynn Langton, and Michael Planty (March 2013), https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/hcv0311.pdf. 

 








